



Is sex work really work?

Yes, sex workers are laborers who deserve the same labor rights as other members of the workforce. The absence of these protections exposes sex workers to higher rates of violence and exploitation than other wage workers, and makes it difficult for them to access social benefits such as unemployment and healthcare.

Myth #1: Sex workers deserve the same rights as other laborers.

Every working person is entitled to the same healthcare, safety protocols, social benefits and labor rights. Sex workers, however, are not able to access those rights for various and different reasons based on the type of sex work someone does.

Labor laws that protect workers in our country from exploitation and danger do not apply to sex workers, leaving them exposed to greater risks of violence and injustice. Because sex work that involves selling and trading sex isn't legally recognized, workers often can't pay into the tax system and are excluded from social protections like disability benefits, insurance, Social Security, and unemployment. Legal sex workers, such as adult film actors, phone sex operators, and dancers, are able to pay into the tax system but often struggle to access their deserved benefits because of misclassification as independent contractors, exploitative or retaliatory management practices, and lack of advocacy for enforcement of labor laws.^{1 2} More so, many sex workers, both legal and otherwise, do not make attempts to access the benefits they might qualify for due to fear of criminalization and/or discrimination if their experience in sex work were discovered.³

People engage in paid labor for many reasons - to afford safe housing, pay for their basic needs and leisurely wants, and care for their families. Sex workers are no exception. However, legal barriers and stigmatization inevitably make it difficult for sex workers to access these benefits.⁴ For example, some states can evict sex workers or deny leasing to

¹ Moon, 2021

² Levitt, 2021

³ NSWP, 2024

⁴ Power et al, 2024

tenants engaging in illegal sex work⁵. Other services, like SNAP food stamp benefits, require proof of past and current legal employment to obtain benefits.⁶

Criminalization is the root of many of these barriers for sex workers operating in illegal spaces. Decriminalization would allow sex workers to benefit from labor-based protections against exploitation and advocate for their rights when exploitation occurs. Currently, sex workers face greater risk for public advocacy for rights than other industries, and often do not have a formal employer or union representing them in larger labor rights organizations. ⁷

For sex workers operating in legal spaces, these barriers are caused by a combination of factors including stigmatization and discriminatory policy. Sex workers remain an unprotected category and can therefore legally be discriminated against because of their work in the sex trade industry. The normalization of inequality in sex work has also contributed to lessened collective organizing and employer respect; sometimes employers and co-workers target sex workers who advocate for fair and safe working conditions in places like strip clubs, where exploitative pay structures and unsafe working conditions can be commonplace.^{8 9}

Myth #2: Don't sex workers get the same safety protections as other laborers?

No. Labor laws give workers protection and recourse against exploitative actions, but criminalized sex workers do not receive these protections because they are not considered legal members of the workforce and legal sex workers do not get them because of discrimination by employers, policymakers, and/or financial institutions. Like all laborers, sex workers deserve health and safety protocols to protect them in the workplace. This is especially important for sex workers because their work is more isolated and precarious, exposing them to greater risk of exploitation and violence.

However, sex workers are not given the legal or societal support that other laborers receive. Research shows sex workers are viewed as less deserving of victim services and

⁵ Breakstone, 2015

⁶ US Department of Agriculture, 2024

⁷ NSWP, 2020

⁸ Rose, 2022

⁹ Roberts, 2023

¹⁰ NSWP, 2020

¹¹ NSWP, 2020

justice when faced with violence or assault ¹² because they opted into criminalized work that is deemed to negatively contribute to society. ¹³ ¹⁴ The legality of sex work is a major factor in the response they receive and the services they are afforded. Research shows sex workers operating in legal spaces are viewed as more deserving of legal protections and safety than those conducting criminalized forms of sex work. ¹⁵ *Read more about the complex relationship between sex workers and law enforcement protections here.*

In addition to health and safety mandates, labor rights would give sex workers legal recourse in the case of unfair terminations, compensation for injuries obtained while working, minimum wage guarantees, and other forms of labor protections.

Decriminalization would also allow sex workers to join labor unions and better advocate for safer working conditions¹⁶, which has been more accessible and successful in places that do not criminalize the industry.¹⁷ Unionizing in Argentina, for example, allowed sex workers to pursue labor rights alongside other workers and legitimized their struggles that were similar to those of other laborers, including miners, cleaners, and nurses.¹⁸ However, in the United States, even legal sex workers struggle to benefit from unionization advocacy. This is because formal federal unions are not available to independent contractors in the United States, which is how many erotic laborers are classified.¹⁹ Those employed by businesses also have to fight harder for unionization than in other industries. For example, only two strip clubs in the United States are currently represented by unions²⁰ despite reports of unfairness.

The workplace discrimination sex workers face isn't limited to illegal sex workers or the sex trade. Sex workers operating in legal spaces are also at risk for greater workplace discrimination when they work in spaces outside the sex industry. Employers can fire or discriminate against employees who also work as legal sex workers on the side, such as on OnlyFans creators.²¹

¹² Powers et al, 2024

¹³ Mancini et al, 2020

¹⁴ Long et al 2012

¹⁵ Powers et al, 2024

¹⁶ NSWP, 2020

¹⁷ Carlisle, 2021

¹⁸ Carlisle, 2021

¹⁹ Moon, 2021

²⁰ Actors' Equity Association, 2023

²¹ Moon, 2021

Myth #3: Should people really receive employee benefits for having sex?

Yes. Sex work is a job and, like most jobs, has both enjoyable and challenging components. It requires an immense amount of energy, time, and business skills. And, like other gig work, it is often exhausting with inconsistent income. Sex work is often chosen as a profession for the same reason other laborers choose theirs: to earn enough money to feed themselves and their families. Sex workers, therefore, require the same benefits that afford other laborers the right to live and work safely and comfortably.

However, sex workers face far more challenges in accessing these benefits than other members of the workforce. Many sex workers operating in the selling or trading of sex do not pay taxes because they do not have legal income to report. This leaves them without many of the benefits that tax-paying Americans receive. Additionally, many benefits, such as unemployment, housing, and food assistance, require recipients to submit proof of recent employment.²² Decriminalizing sex work would allow workers to pay taxes and legally report their employment history, and therefore opt into the benefits available to other taxpaying laborers.

This omission from social benefits is especially harmful to sex workers during times of crisis. During the COVID-19 pandemic, in-person sex workers were unable to safely meet their clients, which meant a drastic reduction in income. Unlike other members of the workforce who found themselves unemployed, sex workers had no unemployment benefits²³ including the stimulus payments sent out in early 2020 to offset income loss from the pandemic. ²⁴ Even sex workers operating in legal spaces, such as those in the adult film industry, were not eligible for federal relief packages because adult industries were explicitly excluded from Coronavirus benefits. ²⁵

Additionally, access to state-subsidized economic benefits would give sex workers a stronger financial foundation to leave the sex trade industry if they chose to.²⁶ Exclusion from these benefits leaves sex workers more prone to social exclusion and economic insecurity,²⁷ with less economic mobility to change or advance their careers and living

²² Powers et al, 2024

²³ Amnesty International, 2020

²⁴ Callander, 2022

²⁵ Grant, 2023

²⁶ Amnesty International, 2016

²⁷ NSWP, 2024

situations. This is further compounded by sex workers' longstanding inability to safely and securely accept payments, maintain bank accounts, and receive loans or mortgages.

Major banks and payment processors do not allow sex workers, legal or illegal, to keep accounts open and will often close these accounts without notice, sometimes not returning the outstanding balance to the account holder.²⁸ One 2021 survey of sex workers found nearly half of the participants had bank accounts closed or denied to them because of their profession, with many reporting limited communication about when and if they would receive their funds back.²⁹ This has also made it difficult for sex workers to accept payments from clients and pay bills, as they are unable to maintain accounts at payment processors often utilized for these transactions.³⁰ The exclusion of many sex workers from social benefits and standard financial systems makes it doubly challenging for sex workers to self-determine and pursue economic stability and advancement.

References

Actors' Equity Association, September 7 2023. "PORTLAND STRIP CLUB UNANIMOUSLY UNIONIZES WITH ACTORS' EQUITY ASSOCIATION"

https://www.actorsequity.org/news/PR/MagicTavernVote/#:~:text=With%20their%20NLRB% 20recognition%2C%20these,organize%20with%20Equity%20in%20May.

Amnesty International Policy on State Obligations to Respect, Protect and Fulfil the Human Rights of Sex Workers POL 30/4062/2016 26 May 2016

Amnesty International. 2020, June 1. " "There is no safety net" – what lockdown is like for sex workers

https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/06/lockdown-sex-workers-day-interview/

Benoit C, Jansson SM, Smith M, Flagg J. Prostitution Stigma and Its Effect on the Working Conditions, Personal Lives, and Health of Sex Workers. *J Sex Res*. 2018;55(4-5):457-471. doi:10.1080/00224499.2017.1393652

²⁹ Watson & D'Adamo, 2021

²⁸ Cho, 2023

³⁰ Watson & D'Adamo, 2021

Breakstone, Chelsea, "I Don't Really Sleep": Street-Based Sex Work, Public Housing Rights, and Harm Reduction, 18 CUNY L. Rev. 337 (2015). https://academicworks.cuny.edu/clr/vol18/iss2/6

Callander D, Thilani Singham Goodwin A, Duncan DT, Grov C, El-Sadr W, Grant M, Thompson RJ, Simmons M, Oshiro-Brantly JL, Bhatt KJ, Meunier É. "What will we do if we get infected?": An interview-based study of the COVID-19 pandemic and its effects on the health and safety of sex workers in the United States. SSM Qual Res Health. 2022 Dec;2:100027. doi: 10.1016/j.ssmqr.2021.100027. Epub 2021 Dec 8. PMID: 34901921; PMCID: PMC8653407.

Carlisle, Vanessa. "Sex Work Is Star Shaped": Antiwork Politics and the Value of Embodied Knowledge." The South Atlantic Quarterly 120:3, July 2021 doi 10.1215/00382876-9154927 © 2021 Duke University Press

Cho, Hannah. 2023 "Sex Workers Say They Face Hurdles to Banking Access" https://columbianewsservice.com/2023/02/01/sex-workers-say-they-face-hurdles-to-banking-access/

Grant, Mariah 'Access Denied: Sex workers' exclusion from COVID-19 relief in the United States', Anti-Trafficking Review, issue 21, 2023, pp. 145-150, https://doi.org/10.14197/atr.2012232110

Levitt, Lauren. "Sex Work/Gig Work: A Feminist Analysis of Precarious Domina Labor in the Gig Economy." The Gig Economy: Workers and Media in the Age of Convergence, 2021. doi:10.4324/9781003140054.

Long, Shelley L., Mollen, Debra. & Smith, Nathan Grant. College Women's Attitudes Toward Sex Workers. *Sex Roles* 66, 117–127 (2012). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-011-0088-0

Mancini, C., Pickett, J. T., Budd, K. M., Bontrager, S., & Roe-Sepowitz, D. (2020). Examining Policy Preferences for Prostitution Regulation Among American Males: The Influence of Contextual Beliefs. Criminal Justice Review, 45(4), 413-429. https://doi.org/10.1177/0734016820906601

Moon, Moses. "Introduction: Sex Workers' Rights, Advocacy, and Organizing." *Columbia Human Rights Law Review*, no. 52.3 (2021): 1062–83.

NSWP. June 10, 2024 "Global Findings on Sex Workers' Access to Social Protection and Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights."

https://www.nswp.org/resource/nswp-global-and-regional-reports/global-findings-sex-workers-access-social-protection-and/

NSWP, 2020 "Smart Sex Worker's Guide to Decent Work." Global Network of Sex Work Projects.

Smart-sex-workers-guide-decent-work

Powers, Ráchael A., Burckley, Jacquelyn. & Centelles, Vanessa.. The Legality of Labor and Perceptions of Deservingness of Rights and Services for Sex Workers. *Archives of Sexual Behavior* 53, 3609–3624 (2024). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-024-02951-0

Roberts, 2023 nothing-about-us-without-us-oehs-in-adult-entertainment

Rose, 2022 <u>sex-workers-face-challenges-unionize</u>

US Department of Agriculture. (2024). SNAP Work Requirements. https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/work-requirements

Watson, Spencer and D'Adamo, Kate. 2021. "CLEAR Issue Brief: Shut Down & Shut Out: Access to Financial Services and Online Payments for Sex Workers in the U.S." Center for LGBTQ Economic Advancement & Research and Reframe Health & Justice. https://lgbtq-economics.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Shut-Down-Shut-Out.pdf